
 21 Crucial Things to Do When You Have a Breast 
Cancer Diagnosis 

Hi, I’m Marnie Clark and this is my list of the things I did that helped

me through my breast cancer diagnosis, surgery and treatment, to

THRIVING! 

The usual disclaimer: I’m not a doctor, the following is not a “prescription” but
simply a list of the things that helped me personally. I would encourage you to use
this list along with anything your treatment provider has recommended for you.

1. ENSURE YOU HAVE A RAPPORT WITH TREATMENT PROVIDERS. A breast cancer
diagnosis can scare the hell out of you. So it is truly important to have a doctor, surgeon and
oncologist that will listen to you, take your needs and feelings into account and answer all of your
questions to your satisfaction. 
If at any point you feel that your doctors are not listening to you, you have the right to find another
one. We are not often told that we have the right to do this! But this is your LIFE! You need to be
able to trust your doctors and know that they have your best interests at heart. Don t have a passive
attitude take charge now! 
I also recommend taking someone with you to your appointments because two pairs of ears to listen
with are always better than one. And I guarantee you, at some point in the interview with your doctor
you are going to feel overwhelmed and confused and at that point you stop listening (especially the
oncologist appointment). So be sure to take notes (or have your friend/spouse do it) and don t be
afraid to ask questions. Also, don’t be afraid to get a second opinion. Or even a third. Your doctors
are working for YOU, not the other way around. 

2. DO YOUR RESEARCH 
There are so many books out there to help you to discover what questions you need to ask.
Knowledge is power! When you have a breast cancer diagnosis, it is really important to learn
everything you can about your particular form of breast cancer. I really believe that the patient who
is proactive and participates in her health care has a great advantage! If you’d like a list of the books
that helped me the most, contact me by email: info@marnieclark.com . 

3. JUICE OF LYCIUM BARBARUM (also known as Chinese Wolfberry or Goji).  This was the
very first health product I turned to! When I received my breast cancer diagnosis, I had already been
doing my own research on this remarkable berry so I knew of its amazing healing properties. I still
take it to this day. To find out which one is best for you (because there are several kinds) contact me
by email: info@marnieclark.com 



4. MEDITATION 
I began to realize that in the lead-up to my breast cancer diagnosis, I was under a lot of very badly
handled stress. A friend suggested I go to a meditation class held by a Buddhist monk. 
I feel strongly that learning meditation is one of the most important things I did to help me through
breast cancer. 

Learning this technique brought a lot of peace into my life and really helped me get through breast
cancer and the stress of the various scans, chemotherapy and associated treatment. 

Our teacher was a Buddhist monk named Kelsang Rabten and he was a delight to listen to charming
and funny and full of wonderful information. My husband and I attended his weekly classes and
learned about how the mind works, how to overcome things that cause anxiety, stress and suffering. I
will always remember Kelsang Rabten saying that while we cannot change what happens to us, we
can certainly change how we react. That was a transformative thought for me. He also referred to
himself as a "skinhead in a skirt" so the classes were generally light-hearted and fun to attend. Even
if you have a spiritual belief different to the Buddhists, you are most welcome to attend and learn this
wonderful technique. They don't try to convert you to Buddhism. 

If you don't have access to classes such as these, most big cities have people who teach meditation.
How important is it? I believe it to be absolutely crucial. 

Often when I mention the importance of being able to quiet the mind and relax, people tell me
"There's not enough time!", "I can't seem to squeeze it in!", or "I'm not good at it!" All of which are
things that can and should be overcome. 

If you think about it, many of the illnesses and diseases of modern society are due to an
overabundance of stress. If you can keep stress at bay using simple relaxation techniques it will be a
skill you will deeply appreciate. 

It's just like exercising your muscles - you can't do it very well to begin with but the more you do it,
the better you get at it. Try it - what have you got to lose except a heap of stress? 

5. GO ORGANIC 

Food: I immediately switched to organic produce because my natural health doctors urged me to.
Research shows that ordinary fruit and vegetables are too full of pesticides and herbicides which
pose a danger to our health. If your immune system is already under threat (which I guarantee it is if
you have a breast cancer diagnosis, or indeed any other form of cancer), the last thing it needs to deal
with is more toxins. 

I only wish that I had switched to organic produce years ago - at the time I did not allow myself to
purchase it because of the increased cost but really, what price can you put on your health? We also
turned a grassed section of our garden into an organic vegetable garden and grew as 



much of our own produce as we could. For a list of the best cancer fighting fruits, vegetables and
nutrients to eat, go to http://www.marnieclark.com/diet-and-cancer

Organic Body Products & Cosmetics: I took "going organic" one step further. If you think about it,
your skin is like a big sponge. Whatever you put on your skin is taken up and utilized by your body. I
once heard one of my thought leaders say "If you wouldn’t eat it, don t put it on your skin"! It took
me a long time to find body products that I actually felt I could eat. If you would like access to the
wonderful products I use, go to http://www.healingfirst.mionegroup.com

You do need to be careful when buying organic body products – they can often be labeled as organic
or “natural” but still have some very nasty ingredients. For a list of toxic ingredients that should be
avoided, go to http://healingfirst.mionegroup.com/en/toxic

6. GET A JUICER 

My best friend bought me a juicer immediately upon hearing of my breast cancer diagnosis. We both
knew that juicing organic vegetables is an extremely efficient way to take in nutrients and also helps
to keep your body alkaline, which is so important because cancer cells thrive in acidic conditions. 
Be careful what kind of juicer you buy though. Most inexpensive juicers heat the juice a little as it
passes through the machine and that wrecks the living enzymes and thus one of the major reasons
you are juicing. A good quality juicer needs to separately grind and then press out the juices. Low
enzyme levels, which are usually the result of eating too many commercially prepared and fast foods,
are linked with an inability to kill cancer cells. I would be happy to share with you my list of the very
best juicers, email me at info@marnieclark.com or see my blog page:
http://www.marnieclark.com/do-you-know-the-benefits-of-juicers-for-cancer-patients which has a
link to the juicer I love the best. 

7. GET SOME EXERCISE 

Don't wait for a breast cancer diagnosis! 30 minutes of exercise per day is essential to keep your
blood and oxygen circulating and reduce your chances of getting cancer. While I was undergoing
chemotherapy, I preferred a 30-60 minute session of gentle yoga nearly every day (even when I
didn’t feel like it), and it helped me immensely. 

All the research studies done on exercise and breast cancer point to the fact that when we re
exercising and oxygenating our cells we not only live longer but we feel better and we keep cancer
cells (and stress) under control. There are many forms of exercise - find one that works for you. Even
my oncologist agreed that exercise is really important (one of the few things we did agree on!). 

8. THERAPEUTIC GRADE ESSENTIAL OILS 

I started getting involved with essential oils in 1999 when I finished my massage therapy training.
What interested me most about the oils is something I’m not allowed to tell you!

Due to certain governmental restrictions, I’m not allowed to share with you my specific reasons for
what excited me most about essential oils!  But please persevere with me and read on… and please
read between the lines!

http://www.marnieclark.com/diet-and-cancer
http://www.healingfirst.mionegroup.com
http://healingfirst.mionegroup.com/en/toxic


Keep in mind the fact that I had just lost my mother to breast cancer which had spread to her bones
and I was looking for anything and everything I could find to help protect myself from breast cancer. 
When I discovered this particular brand of essential oils, found out how pure they were, how they
helped to oxygenate the body (always keeping in mind the knowledge that cancer loves to play in
anaerobic - meaning without oxygen – conditions), I got very excited.  My research led me to
understand how essential oils can help with illness, emotions, immunity… so much.

Did you know that many pharmaceutical drugs are based on the natural phytochemicals obtained
from plants?  Plants have been studied for centuries for medicinal purposes and what they’ve
discovered is that essential oils are the life-blood of the plant.  They have many healing properties. 
Pharmaceuticals are often based on the natural chemicals found in plants so that pharmaceutical
companies can create patentable drugs that imitate the healing properties of these natural oils. The
problem with drugs though is that they often have side effects! Essential oils are the best thing nature
could offer us in the way of medicine.

I spent a lot of time researching whose essential oils are the best.  My research found that many of
the essential oils we buy are adulterated with the chemicals they used to extract them or are ruined
due to improper extraction procedures. So it’s really important to find the best source of essential
oils that you can.

I found a brand that I trust implicitly. The maker of these oils has such a good nose for them that he
can tell when they are not the best that they can be.  He’ll throw out a whole batch and start again if
it doesn’t meet his exacting standards!  To me, that’s true dedication to quality.

I use essential oils daily. I feel strongly that one of the reasons my breast cancer did not spread into
my lymphatic system is because I used them on a daily basis. I used to think that essential oils alone
were enough to keep me protected but I wasn’t looking after my mental/emotional health, which is
just as important.

Here is my list of the top 14 essential oils that that I used then and continue to use to this day:

1. Frankincense (boswellia carteri)

2. Lavender (lavendula angustifolia)

3. Sandalwood (santalum album & santalum spicatum)

4. Tsuga canadensis – this is its botanical name – it is steam distilled from needles and twigs of the
conifer tree commercially known as hemlock. It is a lovely blood cleanser.

5. Clove (syzygium aromaticum)

6. Lemon (citrus limon)

7. Orange (citrus sinensis)

8. Tangerine (citrus nobilis)



9. Idaho Balsam Fir (abies balsamea)

10. Myrrh (commiphora myrrha)

11. Ledum (ledum groenlandicum)

12. White Fir (abies grandis)

13. Douglas Fir (pseudotsuga menziesii)

14. Palo Santo (bursera graveolens)

If you would like access to these oils, go to: https://www.youngliving.org/marnieclark

9. LAUGHTER 

See a funny film, read a silly book; laughter really is the best medicine. I read a book entitled
"Anatomy of an Illness" by Norman Cousins, who cured himself of a rare disorder by watching
funny movies. My best friend also brought along things to make me laugh while undergoing my
chemotherapy treatments, which helped a lot to diffuse the stress and anxiety. The other patients got
a laugh too! I can’t over-emphasize the importance of injecting daily humor into your life. 

10. LOVE AND PRAYER 

Please don’t underestimate the power of love and prayer. As soon as I could bring myself to spread
the word about my breast cancer diagnosis, I told my friends and family across the world what I was
going through. I let them know the dates of surgery and commencement of chemotherapy and asked
them to simply think of me (or pray, whatever they believed in) on those days. I found that everyone
wanted to help somehow and that s a great way for them to be involved with your healing process.
By the way, I felt absolutely uplifted and so protected by their good thoughts and prayers, it was very
nearly euphoric. 

11. JOIN A SUPPORT GROUP 

My doctor directed me to a really great support group. I was stunned to learn that studies have shown
that women with breast cancer who belong to support groups actually live longer than those who do
not. Must be all those hugs and the chance to air your feelings and share your innermost concerns. 
Also, it’s a chance for you to help others, which in itself is good for your immune system. It is a good
feeling to be able to help other people newly diagnosed with cancer. Visitors to the group to which I
belonged in Australia, before meeting us had the idea we are all in wheelchairs, were going to be
terribly ill or were otherwise on our way out the door but one look at us told them we were a vibrant
bunch of people who laughed a lot - soon persuaded them otherwise and they were most impressed.
It is just great to spend a little time with people who know what you are going through and are able
to support you with no judgment. If there isn’t a group near you, go online and find a chat forum,
that’s the next best thing. 



12. CONTROL CANDIDA FUNGUS 

I had a bad outbreak of systemic candida albicans the year before my breast cancer diagnosis.
Candida albicans plays havoc on the immune system, the fungus also excretes toxins that further
weaken and harm the body. Get this checked out by your naturopath and if you have it, get it out of
your body as soon as possible. There are special diets and supplements that will assist. The diet is
NO FUN but it's absolutely crucial to get this fungus under control. I followed the diet for about four
months before I got on top of it. 

13. GET SOME BODYWORK 

I found massage therapy, chiropractic, Reiki, Pranic Healing, and reflexology to be absolutely crucial
to me while I was undergoing treatment and I continue to give myself time off for things like this
now. Natural therapies help you reduce stress, feel a little more like yourself, detox, ease muscle
pain, and increase circulation (which is doubly important if you have lymph nodes removed), and
result in the release of those feel-good endorphins we all could use a lot more of. How great is that?
And don t feel guilty about it! Taking care of yourself should be your number one priority all of the
time, not just when you have a breast cancer diagnosis. If you don't, who will? 

14. BREAST THERMAL IMAGING 

Thermal imaging is another way of seeing what is happening in the breast. It is a much safer, non-
invasive, method and doesn’t hurt a bit! If you have a breast cancer diagnosis (or even if you just
want to monitor your breast health), I would highly recommend that you check out thermal imaging.
This technology isn’t available everywhere, but if you are fortunate enough to have it in your area,
definitely get yourself there. Email me if you need more information about this:
info@marnieclark.com because I’ve found a source that lists, by state, where this is done.

15. COLONIC CLEANSING 

I had a course of colonics after I had the surgery to help rid my body of the drugs administered
during the course of the surgery, and then also after the chemotherapy ended. Not everyone is going
to want to do this (or even talk about it!) but you definitely feel very squeaky clean inside afterward. 
We tend to accumulate toxins in our colon and since they are the major organ of absorption and
elimination, it is really imperative that they work properly and not be all gunked up with, well you
get the idea. 

16. NATUROPATHY, TRADITIONAL CHINESE MEDICINE, HOMEOPATHY 

I was greatly assisted by all of these traditions while I was healing from the surgery and then
undergoing chemotherapy. My Chinese Medicine doctor prescribed herbs and acupuncture during
the entire six months of the chemotherapy to build up my energy, my blood and help with some of
the chemotherapy side-effects. It was brilliant and helped me so much. Certain Western medicine
herbal remedies helped to deal with the side effects of the chemotherapy. Another naturopath who is
particularly gifted in iridology told me exactly what was happening with my body and how I was
coping with all the treatment just by looking into the irises of my eyes. She prescribed herbal
complexes made from mushroom extracts to help my immune system. Once the symptoms of



menopause hit me (month two of the chemotherapy), I also used various homeopathics and herbals
to help with the associated hot flashes. 

17. DENTAL HEALTH AND REMOVAL OF AMALGAM FILLINGS 

Make sure all your teeth are healthy and not leaking toxins into your system. This can be an area that
is often overlooked. Going through chemotherapy is HELL on your teeth and gums and if they aren’t
in great condition, you will soon know it. I had one tooth flare up every time I had an infusion of
chemotherapy and ended up losing it, and that was fairly traumatic! 

18. FILTER DRINKING AND BATHING OR SHOWERING WATER 

Breast cancer has been linked to the accumulation of chlorine compounds in the breast tissue. A
study in Hartford, Connecticut found that women with breast cancer have 50-60% higher levels of
organochlorines in their breast tissue than women without breast cancer. We filter our drinking water
and also have a filter on the shower head. Shortly after my breast cancer diagnosis, we even got rid
of our outdoor hot tub because of the fact that we had to use chlorine in it so frequently. I couldn’t
stand the thought that I was soaking in chlorinated water, regardless of how good it felt. 

19. LEARN TO DO SOMETHING CREATIVE WHILE UNDERGOING TREATMENTS 

For me it was beads. My best friend took me to a bead shop after my first chemo infusion and I got a
few nice ones. Then, every time I had a "green moment", I sat down with my beads and made a piece
of gorgeous jewelry. Doing something creative helps you get through the months of treatment,
focuses your attention on something else and is very therapeutic. And if you re any good at it, can be
a source of extra income! 

20. PSYCHOLOGICAL COUNSELING 

Breast cancer is not simply a disease of the body. It affects every aspect of you - the physical, the
emotional and the spiritual. To simply deal with the physical side of you is a mistake. It is so
important to talk to someone, even if you think you are dealing with it well. In particular, I had to get
really strong in my thinking because I kept having feelings of "what if everything I do proves not to
be enough" and "what if I die" and the worst one was "What will I do when this comes back"? I had
to get some counseling and get really strong in my thinking and change all those negative thoughts
because I believe that "what you think about is what you bring about" so this was really important for
me. Some people might be drawn to neuro-linguistic programming or hypnotherapy - find the one
that works for you and start thinking thoughts that work FOR you, not against you. 

21. JOURNALING 

I have always kept a daily journal but once I received my breast cancer diagnosis, this became
doubly important. I wrote down my thoughts and feelings and details of treatment received (because
you can forget absolutely everything when you are going through chemotherapy hence the term
"chemo brain"). 



I also kept a book of inspirational quotes that I put together from all the reading I was doing. I copied
down anything and everything that helped my mood, brightened my spirit or gave me hope. It was
amazing how often I needed to refer to it and even now gives me a glimpse of exactly where I was
and how far I have come since then. 

Even if all of this helps just one person with a breast cancer diagnosis, I will be glad. If you would
like more information on anything I have discussed, feel free to contact me by email at
info@marnieclark.com 


